Fox Valley Workforce Development Board
September 14th, 2010

Approved Meeting Minutes
Mr. Grant called the FVWDB meeting to order at 8:35 a.m.

Members Present: Mr. Grant, Ms. Welch, Mr. Thiel, Mr. Kleman, Ms. Van Ness, Mr. Martinez, Mr. Schultz, Mr. Mauch, Ms. Lebrun, Mr. Matheny, Ms. Hicks, Mr. Irwin, Mr. Westphal, Mr. Sloan, Mr. Wehner, Mr. Bartz, Ms. Hytrek Ms. Roettger, Mr. Kelly

Members Absent:  Mr. Geigle, Ms. Holmes, Mr. Hipke, Ms. Cronmiller, Mr. Beregszazi
FVWDB Staff Present: Mr. Turner, Mr. Hesse, Ms. Meyer, Ms. Lemieux
Approval of Minutes: A motion was made by Mr. Martinez to approve the minutes of May 20, 2010 as presented. Mr. Westphal noted that his name was listed as present and absent which needs to be corrected.  Ms. Hytrek second. There was no further discussion and the motion passed unanimously.
Consent Agenda:   Mr. Mauch made a motion to approve the consent agenda items, which included reports/minutes from the Executive, Economic Development, One stop, and Youth Council Committees as well as a dislocated worker activity update.  Ms. Roettger second.  There was no further discussion and the motion passed unanimously.  

One Stop System Technology Updates:  Ms. Welch reported that each workforce development board in the state will receive $77,000 for distance technology upgrades.  The Menasha Job Center will have a mobile site, the FVWDB office is the supersite where the equipment will be housed. The FVWDB will put support the technology in Oshkosh, Fond du Lac and Berlin at a cost of $10,000 each.  Mr. Hesse noted the board meeting room design will change slightly to accommodate the technology which hopes to be in place by the end of the year.  There is a monthly connection fee of $630/mo but the other locations can use DSL lines which would cost $200 or less a month.  Dr. Hytrek and MPTC may be able to help with the Berlin location if feasible, as staff is being told there is bridging capability with technical college sites.  This will allow for communication between all centers and the other 20 centers in the state.  A challenge will be attendance at the workshops being offered, but could also improve workshop quality as you could tap into presentations throughout the state.  


Mr. Turner commented that attendance isn’t great at current physical sessions and Mr. Schultz asked for further information.  Mr. Turner believes it is human nature and also that people are busy.  Ms. Welch feels a need reconnect/re-engage people after being layoff for so long and not let individuals give up hope.  Many workers are discouraged and they don’t want to attend additional events.  If any board members have ideas on how to improve the current situation, please let Ms. Welch know.

Summer Youth Program Update:  The FVWDB had $100,000 remaining in summer ARRA funding for youth and it had to be used for youth wages.  Ms. Lemieux reported that a smaller version of the 2009 program was held, and 67 kids were employed at 34 worksites.    CESA 5 and UW-Oshkosh CCDET partnered with FVWDB as the program began in July.  The In school program (ages 14-17) ended August 31, 2010 and of the out of school program (ages 18-24), approximately 18-20 kids are still working until Sept 30th. Five youth were hired on by the employer and will have full time jobs.  Youth had to do two workshops at the job centers for resumes, application, interviewing.  FVWDB hosted a pizza party at the end of the summer for the youth and they all had to write letters of thanks to their supervisors.  FVWDB also purchased $50 Kohl’s’ gift cards for those who completed all requirements in order to buy school clothes.
Fox Valley Healthcare Alliance Update/Youth Project:  Ms. Meyer gave a brief update on the FVHCA; the alliance is still going strong six years after it began.  One of the main projects of the group is the restructuring of the job shadow system; through discussion with alliance members approximately a year and a half ago, it became obvious that all facilities and staff were overwhelmed by the amount of requests for individual and group job shadows, as well as presentation/speaking requests.  The Education Outreach Committee (EOC) was formed, and beginning Fall 2010 school year, the job shadow system has been restructured to a “career experience event” system in order to reach students that are truly interested in specific careers.  More information can be found here:  http://www.fvhca.org/JobShadow.html
Department of Labor Visit:  DOL recently visited for five days; four DOL staff and two DWD representatives. During the visit, they looked at financials for the last two years, and also governance and administrative functions.  They were pleased with the split from Workforce Economics and also met the new WEI director.  

Ms. Welch was told that DOL visited all areas that had two organizations and/or owned their own building.  Ms. Welch visited the storage area and was able to find documents that proved the building was not purchased with program dollars.  DOL staff noted that workforce development boards can only use 2% of building depreciation funds (about $17,000) to pay a mortgage cost which leaves about $40,000 left to pay.  The balance cannot be paid through any federal funds; however the FVWDB could pay rent to anyone else and use program funds.  The current rent cost for this building is about $8/sq foot, and paying for another location would be about $12-13/sq foot.  If anyone has any ideas or suggestions on how to remedy the building situation, please let Ms. Welch know.


Positive steps have been made in the fiscal area with the hiring of CPAs and an accounts payable manager; DOL was supportive of the changes.  Findings will not come out until after the election time and will be provided to DWD and can then be requested by FVWDB.  Ms. Welch asked if more training opportunities could be provided to local boards since it has been twelve years since the Workforce Investment Act (WIA) began.  Ms. Welch would like to thank staff, especially the fiscal office for their hard work during the audit visit. There are still some documents that Ms. Welch needs to send to the DOL auditors.

Another discussion ensued on the building situation.  Ms. Welch reminded the group of the advantage of owning the building:  $1 million savings over the course of the 20 year mortgage, which means more funds, could go towards training/individuals.
DOL doesn’t want boards to make profits from the building in the end; however, since FVWDB is a not for profit the building would be turned over to another not for profit entity.  No grant contractors who receive WIA funds could purchase.  


Ms. Hytrek suggested contacting the county offices.  Mr. Kelly advised consulting with the legal team in order to make sure any suggestions are legal and binding.  


Ms. Welch noted that any corporation could purchase the building; it would not have to be a non-profit.  Ms. Welch hopes to bring a solution to the board in December.

Ms. Welch clarified that corporate funds are non-restricted funds which are not tied to WIA rules and regulations.  Any fee for service funds can be put in that account.  


The regular fiscal audit is scheduled for the last week of September and results will be provided at the December meeting.

Incubator Project Update:  Paul Erfurth has been working as a consultant to the incubator project and a handout was distributed.  DNR has signed off on the space and supporting documents have been received.  Kimberly School District is in negotiations with the Schmidt family on owning the building.  Ms. Welch is interested in one building as an incubator space.  However, as of last week, the building is in the process of being rezoned and would be done for institutional, which means an incubator would not be possible.  Therefore, until more information is known regarding the space, the project is on hold.  Depending on the timeframe of the space issues of the building, there may be a special meeting called of the Board as it may not be able to hold until December.  
Update on Organized Labor Conference (Mark Westphal):  Mr. Westphal and Mr. Sloan attended a two day conference for labor reps on state or local workforce investment boards on June 29-30, 2010.  A main topic was talking about skill shortages for companies, as many companies do see a gap and are worried that current pool of job candidates does not have necessary skills.  


State funded WAT grants (workforce advancement training grants), available to any business, were also discussed.  Companies must work with local technical college to assist with customized curriculum needs.  Neenah Paper is looking into this opportunity regarding a piece of European training equipment.  


Ms. Hytrek noted a company used to have to provide a 25% match, but that has been waived.  MPTC is the leader in the state as far as WAT grants.  


Mr. Westphal also spoke about a new initiative-Wisconsin’s Green to Gold initiative. The State of WI received $100 million for a revolving fund and will loan funds to companies at either no or very low interest, to purchase equipment, especially/mainly making a company more energy efficient or improving your process to make it environmentally friendly, or more sustainable.  Task from the labor side is to talk to affiliated unions in the area to spread the word on these opportunities to spur economic growth in the area.

Mr. Westphal and Mr. Sloan thank Ms. Welch and the FVWDB for providing the opportunity to attend a valuable conference.

Budget:  Ms. Welch presented the PY09 Closeout and PY10 working budgets and she gave brief updates on each line.  

Funding varies during the year, so the budget is the best guess estimates.  Program funds start on July 1, except for youth which starts April 1.  They run for two years but are usually zeroed out before then.  

Resource room revenue is the county partners who have contributed funds to offset the contract for keeping resource room staff in the job centers.


Ms. Welch is trying to keep the administration costs lower and also trying to find the true measure of administration now that the organizations are split.  Program and administrative costs are based on function, not on job titles.  (CEO, fiscal, and anything related to board costs, some building are in the admin line).  Program management oversees and works with all programs.  Ms. Welch left a small line for Special projects—for any projects that may come up that are not currently identified.  $100,000 was set aside for economic development and $50,000 to FVHCA.  

 For training, $1.4 million is suggested which meets the 35% training requirement.  Title V is a federal grant which helps individuals over age 55 to find employment at not for profits and wages are paid by FVWDB.  Summer youth program will zero out and will most likely disappear after this quarter as the program ends Sept 30th, 2010.  


Ms. Welch said that the fiscal office is trying to find a format that is easy to read and gives a big picture view.  If anyone ever wants more detailed information, please let Ms. Welch know and general ledger reports can be run.  

Mr. Grant asked for a motion to approve the PY 09 Closeout and PY 10 working budgets as presented.  Mr. Mauch made a motion to approve and Mr. Martinez second.  There was no further discussion and the budgets were approved as presented.
Wisconsin Competitiveness Study:  A talking points handout was distributed.  Mr. Kleman reported that the Wisconsin Economic Development Association (WEDA) is leading the effort, but also a separate statewide committee is involved.  Consultants were hired to complete the study, but main reason it was done was because the state was falling behind in many rankings.  Study was done to see what can be done to move forward and be successful; there are nine recommendations in moving forwards.  Website is:  http://www.competitivewi.com/Domains/competitivewi/Documents/Wisconsin%20Competitiveness%20Study.pdf

Ms. Hicks-Sorensen noted the WEDA fall conference is Oct 7-8, 2010 in Manitowoc and agenda will be filled with presentations regarding the benchmark areas of the study.


If anyone is interested in attending, FVWDB could sponsor a few members to attend.  Ms. Meyer will send an email to members and assist with registrations.
Other Business:  Ms. Meyer noted the December meeting will be December 9th at 8:30am.  Options for the March and May meetings will be sent out very soon.
Adjournment:  Mr. Kelly made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Mr. Mauch second.  There was no further discussion and the meeting was adjourned at 10:32 a.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Cheryl A. Welch
